GOVERNOR’S COMMISSION ON COMMUNITY-BASED ALTERNATIVES

FOR INDIVIDUALS WITH DISABILITIES’
HEALTH CARE COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES
February 20, 2015 – 10:00 AM
Center for Disabilities Studies, Newark, DE
PRESENT:  Jerry Gallucci, MD, DHSS-Co-Chair; Eileen Sparling, CDS/UD-Co-Chair; Evan Brown, CDS/UD; Susan Campbell, DMS/Birth to Three (via phone); Phyllis Guinivan, CDS/UD; Elisha Jenkins, DVI; Jae Chul Lee, CDS/UD; Barbara Lewis, DMMA; Kara Magane, CDS/UD; Kathleen Mahoney, DMMA; Karen McGloughlin, DPH; Greg McClure, DPH; Pat Maichle, DDC; Carol Morris, DHSS-DSAAPD; Chris Oakes, DHSS-DSAAPD; Carolanne O’Brien, DOL/WIPA; Ann Phillips, DE Family Voices/SCPD; and Kyle Hodges, Staff.   
CALL TO ORDER:  
Eileen called the meeting to order at 10:05 am.  Everyone introduced themselves.    
APPROVAL OF THE DRAFT MINUTES:

A motion was made, seconded and approved to accept the December 19, 2014 minutes as submitted.    
ADDITIONS OR DELETIONS TO THE AGENDA
There were no additions or deletions to the agenda.
BUSINESS
The Plan to Achieve Health Equity – Overview and Feedback
Eileen referred to two documents (handouts):  “The Plan to Achieve Health Equity for Delawareans with Disabilities” and “The Current Landscape for Disability and Health in Delaware”.  Eileen thanked everyone for their hard work in getting these documents completed.   She asked for thoughts and suggestions in moving forward, including groups that would benefit from hearing about the process and the data in the Summary.  Kyle asked about presenting to the Health Care Commission (HCC).  Dr. Gallucci stated that we could start off by distributing copies of the Plan to Commission members.  Carolanne commented that there may be some overlap since members of the HCC are from State agencies, health insurance companies, hospitals, etc.  Eileen commented that it may be too early for the Center for Health Innovation since they are just starting up, but it would be a good place to present.  Dr. Gallucci added that in discussions with Secretary Landgraf that we should have contact as soon as possible.   Kyle will follow-up with Helen Arthur on presenting to the HCC.  

Dr. McClure commented that Dr. Rattay mentioned the Report at the DPH Leadership Team meeting and would be interested in a presentation.  He added that they meet the 3rd Thursday of the every third month; the next meeting would be in May.  Dr. McClure also recommended presenting to the Oral Health Coalition, either to the Full Board or Action Group on Aging Adults and Persons with Disabilities.  Dr. Gallucci suggested contacting the Delaware Medical Journal to have an article written about the Plan.  Ann suggested the Ground Rounds; Dr. Gallucci suggested that an adapted presentation could be given at DPC (Delaware Psychiatric Center) for psychiatry residency.  Eileen stated that she recently presented to the State Council for Persons with Disabilities (SCPD); she also did a preview with Christiana Care’s Women’s Health Group with a focus on the Public Health Assessment.  Eileen noted that Christiana Care has been moving toward including disability in their diversity inclusion initiatives.  Dr. Gallucci suggested contacting someone in the Family Medicine Program.    
Dr. Gallucci stated that Eileen and he recently met with Secretary Landgraf to review some of the key elements in the Plan and get her support in the implementation stage to make this a Department Priority.  He commented that Secretary Landgraf was impressed with the Plan and reassured them that it was a Department Priority.  

Dr. Gallucci referred to page 7 of the Plan Objective 1.1:  To establish health equity for people with disabilities as a department level (DHSS) initiative by June 2015.  He spoke about elements of the Objective, including an inclusion policy that requires all contractors and grantees to address how their proposed program or service will reach people with disabilities; programs have representation from persons with disabilities; and capturing disability data in all services and reporting; and CDS providing technical assistance through a grant.  Eileen added another part of this objective would be to establish a policy that would ensure required disability representation on health-related planning committees.  Dr. Gallucci commented that the first item in Objective 1.1: Creating a position to coordinate Disability & Health Initiatives is problematic since the Department has been told to reduce positions and creating a new position is very difficult.  He added that more discussion will happen on this to keep disability issues front and center.  

Eileen spoke about the RFI (Request For Information), which is a pre-grant put out by the HCC; one is based on Care Coordination and the other is on Practice Transformation Services.  The Center for Health Innovation is gearing up to implement a $35 million Health Care System Transformation.   CDS responded to the RFI regarding establishing and implanting a Training and Technical Assistance Resource Center to support accessible and inclusive environments, targeting health care, prevention, fitness and recreation, building and renovation, and community living.  This will include Family Shade, a network of extended care coordination of community supports, which includes about 50 agencies.  Kyle asked about next steps and funding.  Eileen explained that RFP (Requests for Proposals) are expected from the RFI and more details will be forthcoming.  She stated that there is a Technical Advisory Group (TAG) that serves as the data and surveillance portion.  Eileen explained that CDS’s strategy is to stay connected to all of the DHCI (Delaware Center for Health Innovation) Committees (Clinical, Healthy Neighborhoods, Patient and Consumer Advisory, Payment Model Monitoring, and Workforce and Education) and connect the health equity work into this model. 

Dr. Gallucci stated that Secretary Landgraf is interested in data and employment for people with disabilities, and how this relates to some of the health disparities.   Eileen added that they are looking for data that supports the idea that being employed is good for health.  Comment was made that the CDC has looked at mental health and employment in relation to re-hospitalizations and Social Security has moved forward in supporting programs, for example, Stand By Me, where people with disabilities find meaningful employment.  Eileen said that they have been initial discussion on having a public event.  She stated that Secretary Landgraf was clear about wanting to determine the exact actions the Department can commit to before a public release.  Kyle asked about a timeframe specific to the press release.  Dr. Gallucci commented that this needs to be discussed today and have a plan to move forward.  Eileen added that they are meeting with Jill Fredel next week.              

Next Steps, Prioritization of Objectives and Development of Work Plan

Eileen spoke about the tremendous activity contained in the Plan, which will involve much collaboration and partnership.  Eileen said that we need to look at existing workgroups that are closely aligned with what we are doing and establish a relationship with them.  Eileen spoke about the Oral Health Coalition, which has similar objectives and work in partnership with them; they would be considered the lead group for those particular objectives.  She noted that she needed to follow-up with Dr. McClure.  Eileen added that there is similar work with emergency preparedness (Phyllis is involved with a similarly focused group).  Eileen questioned how we could position this work in places where we see it move forward.  She stated that we have existing workgroups, option of reactivating some planning groups (Jae Chul has been involved with a data group), or there may be new groups that need to be formed.    

Eileen also spoke about how to track goals and objectives and set realistic timelines as we move forward.  Eileen spoke about using the template originally developed by this Committee with goals and objectives.  She stated that Secretary Landgraf suggested that we return to that model and put the Plan into that template, assign responsibility or owners per objectives and set some timelines.  Kyle gave a brief overview of the template.  He said that a template was developed and changed over time.  The three templates used all had goals, objectives, action items, owner, scheduled due date and actual date for completion.  He said they looked at goals and objectives and asked if the goal or objective requires public policy or legislation, and fiscal impact.  He added that the format could be different as long as these items are incorporated.  Dr. Gallucci noted the work done by Public Health with the State Health Improvement Plan (SHIP).  He said they got down to two main topics and are developing a plan for implementation and using the newly formed Committees; they are using a similar template.  Dr. Gallucci suggested that Kyle contact Josh Thomas (NAMI) for an electronic copy.  Dr. McClure stated that there are four Action Groups in the Coalition and templates showing the progress which is plotted out with various information; he provided an example.  Dr. McClure will send these templates to Kyle.  Ann commented that no one wants to reinvent work already being done.  She added that communication is as important as coordination.  Carol commented that they are also focusing on the highest consumers of health care dollars so they should be interested in the disability community.  Dr. Gallucci spoke about overlaps of themes and gave an example.  Eileen stated that they reviewed other health plans, for example, telehealth, where there is overlap.  He said there are active groups that we could connect with and should be in the template.  
Eileen recommended putting the Plan in a template and then decide on priorities and commitments to work on for the first year.  Kyle suggested reviewing the three templates and choosing one or a combination of them.   Eileen referred to the objective timeline document (handout) that Evan created.  She asked what needs to happen to move it to the completion point.  Eileen noted that many activities are long term and require a slow steady process.  She added that other activities may be accomplished sooner.  
Dr. Gallucci asked if having a report of accomplishments would be a way to keep the goals in sight.  Kyle stated that the group had also done a list of accomplishments.  Eileen suggested that we make a commitment, to say in January 2016, create a report listing out progress made.  Kyle added that in the list of priorities was included on the list of accomplishments and update every year.  Eileen commented that there is a link to the group that creates the Legislative Priorities.  Kyle commented that this group may or may not take up as a priority.  Eileen commented it would be beneficial if we can align the legislative pieces and be part of that group; the priorities will be shared and moved forward collectively.  She added that potential partners can be identified on the template.  Kyle clarified that the next step is to put the Plan into a template.  Eileen recommended putting the activities in themed collections, for example pulling together the emergency preparedness activities throughout the Plan.  Carol added that Policy & Legislation could be one theme.  Eileen noted that the Data Objective is clustered together in the Plan and it may be more functional for the workgroup to have subsets.                                         
Prioritization of Future Presentations to the Committee

Eileen referred to a list of future topics (page 4 of the December 19th minutes) and asked if there were topics that the Committee would like to see sooner than later as we try to prioritize the Plan.  Eileen suggested having Divisions that are focused on disability present first, for example, DSAAPD or DDDS to get a sense of how their programs are structured.  Dr. Gallucci suggested adding Dan Madrid of DVI specifically about employment and their mentoring program.  Carolanne commented that the Director of Vocational Rehabilitation collaborates with other Departments and Divisions, and schools (including transition of high school students).  She added that the Division of Vocational Rehabilitation works a lot with persons with disabilities in regard to employment.  She stated that DVR interfaces with other state services that support employment.  Eileen asked if there were health pieces in that work.  Carolanne stated that one of their goals is ensuring access to health related concerns (including health benefits), assistive technology and other information so that they can become employed.  Ann commented that health literacy has to be included in all of the changes and that it needs to getting to the people we serve in a way they understand it.  Carol commented that this topic is included in the Care Coordination in the SIM Grant, but is not sure how that fits with service coordination.  Eileen commented that having people connected to employment also gives another mechanism for disseminating health information and getting people connected to wellness programs, etc.  She added that we need to take advantage of these opportunities and that there are missed opportunities for connections within the health department.  
Eileen suggested bringing in one of the Divisions and a community agency at the same time.  She suggested having two half-hour presentations and to have these set up in advance.  The information gathered from these presentations can be used as we plan and prioritize.  Pat suggested Susan Cycyk (DSCYF/Division of Prevention and Behavioral Health Services) present on the four new grants they have recently received.  Dr. Gallucci suggested that there could be a presentation on the telehealth equipment recently installed at the Stockley Center; one is for clinical consultation using the equipment and the other is for long distance learning presentations.  Dr. Gallucci added that this telehealth equipment is also located at the Milford location for the Birth to Three Program (Child Development Watch) to connect with providers at the Riverside Clinic.  Pat suggested having a meeting there to see it and get an update of the Stockley Initiative at the same time.  Carol commented that the startup costs and funding for telehealth would be of interest.  Eileen said that she and Kyle would put together a tentative agenda and reach out to these groups.                          
Next Meeting Agenda

Eileen stated that Jill Rogers will give a presentation at the next meeting on the State Innovation Model.  Also, Dr. Lucy Luta will present on the Public Health’s Equity Bureau.  There will be a template to review and start taking the steps to enter information; this will be distributed prior to the meeting.  Dr. McClure will send the template they are using and Kyle will send the Committee’s templates.  Eileen will get the template from Josh Thomas.      
Future Meeting Locations
Eileen commented that there have been problems in scheduling at Appoquinimink State Service Center.  Dr. Gallucci suggested possibly video-conferencing as an alternative.  Pat has video-conference equipment in Dover and there is video-conference equipment at Stockley (with advanced notice) and the DHSS Campus (Springer Building, with advanced notice).  Department of Labor has video-conferencing equipment at Georgetown and Dover.   Eileen will discuss other locations for the March 20th meeting with Kyle after the meeting.                             

OTHER BUSINESS

There was no other business. 

ANNOUNCEMENTS                    

Eileen spoke about the passing of Eric Potts, a member of the Healthy Delawareans with Disabilities Advisory Council and the Freedom Center for Independent Living.  She referred to a handout and said that there was an education fund set up for his son if anyone wished to make a contribution. 

Eileen announced that the FCC (Federal Communications Commission) recently established a Disability Advisory Committee.  Phyllis Guinivan was nominated to be on this Committee.  She will be serving as an alternate to the General Committee, and serving on the subcommittee that is focused on emergency communication.  
Carol announced the next Telehealth Coalition meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, February 25 at the Edgehill Shopping Center, DPH Conference Room, Dover at 1:30 pm.  She can be contacted for additional information.  Dr. Gallucci commented that the telehealth applications are really taking off and the hope is to get reimbursement for connections.  He added that these will be beneficial in chronic disease management where individuals have difficulty leaving their homes and keeping appointments.  

Dr. McClure stated that the Oral Health Coalition is sponsoring a forum.  The theme is “Call to Action.”  There will be speakers in three key areas—disabilities & aging, communication and partnerships.  Save the Date cards have been sent.  

Daniese stated that there are JFC (Joint Finance Committee) Hearing on February 24-25-26 for DHSS.  Public Hearings are scheduled for February 23 (New Castle County/Troop#2, Newark—3:00-5:00 pm) and February 27 (DelDOT Administration Building, Dover—1:00-3:00 pm)  regarding the new CMS Rule.  Written testimony can also be sent to Sharon Summers, DMMA.  Sharon’s email address is:  Sharon.summers@state.de.us.  Pat stated the CDS is providing guidance regarding the testimony regarding this and should be available in the next day or two.  This is a collaborative effort between CDS and DDC.  Pat added that a Q&A should be sent soon.   
Dr. McClure spoke of a Special Olympics Athlete Event on June 13, 2014.  Topics covered are dental, vision, fitness, etc.  It will be held at the U/D Field Campus.

Ann spoke of monthly calls with the MCOs on the second Tuesday of every month.  Ann can be contacted directly for the new phone numbers and additional information.
The Annual Brain Injury Conference will be held on Thursday, March 12, 2014.  This conference is sponsored by the Brain Injury Association of Delaware (BIAD).
Phyllis spoke of two workshops in March on Alzheimer’s disease; one is March 11 (Newark Senior Center, Newark) and March 24-25 (Easter Seals, Georgetown).  There will be a presentation to caregivers on safety from a spokesperson of the Delaware Valley Alzheimer’s Association.  There will also be demonstrations on assistive technology.  

Phyllis spoke about the Division of Public Health having a Point of Distribution Exercise and they have asked CDS to recruit people with disabilities to participate to see what kind of accommodations are need to do this effectively.  The two locations are at Del Tech (Stanton & Terry Campuses) and Phyllis will resend the flyer with the link to register.   
Ann spoke about a meeting for parents who would like respite care.  The meeting is scheduled for Thursday, February 26th at the Knollwood Community Center in Claymont.    

ADJOURNMENT
The meeting adjourned at 11:37 am.  The next meeting will be held on Friday, March 20, 2015 (location to be determined).                              .  
Respectively submitted,

Jo Singles
Administrative Specialist
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